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OPINION AND ORDER

The respondents appeal an administrative law judge’s

opinion filed December 19, 2011.  The administrative law

judge found that the claimant proved he sustained a

compensable injury.  After reviewing the entire record de

novo, the Full Commission affirms the administrative law

judge’s opinion.  
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I.  HISTORY

Gerald W. Owen, age 63, testified that he had worked as

a volunteer for Beaver Lake Fire Department for nine years,

and that he had been Chief of the fire department for

approximately three and one-half years.  Mr. Owen testified

on direct examination:

Q.  And you are here today because you contend you
suffered an injury while working; is that correct?

A.  That is correct....

Q.  Would November 30th sound correct?

A.  Yes....

Q.  Can you tell the court what happened that day?

A.  Yes, sir, Mr. Ed Houston called me and told me
that he has - had a gentleman there that was
installing a new TV, and if he would like for our
annual garage sale to have the one he has, I
needed to come over and help him put it in the
garage so that we could pick it up later.

Q.  Okay.  And Ed Houston is someone that is in
your fire district?

A.  He is....

Q.  Did you go get that TV?

A.  I did.  

Q.  Can you tell us what happened?

A.  Well, as TVs go, it was an older one.  It was
very large.  And the gentleman and I myself picked
it up and I was backing up, and we carried it
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through the kitchen down the steps to the garage
and I felt a tearing sensation in my right
shoulder....

Q.  You going and getting this TV, what benefit
would that be to the Beaver Lake Fire Department?

A.  Well, each year we have an annual garage sale,
and myself and all of the board members, volunteer
firefighters, everybody goes out and collects
donations from all of the community, and then that
money goes directly into the emergency operations. 
Mainly, our last project during this time period
was building a training center.  

Q.  Okay.  So other than the dues that are paid,
is the annual garage sale one of the main money-
making sources for the fire department?

A.  It is, however, we do get a couple of grants
and some in insurance term back money, but we
don’t charge anything for our services at all.

Q.  Does the money from these garage sales go
directly to Beaver Lake Fire Department?

A.  It does.   

Q.  You briefly touched on this, but what is that
money used for from the garage sales, generally?

A.  Generally, we use it for any improvement, any
extra equipment.  You know, it just goes into the
general coffer where we buy fuel for the trucks
and, you know, a set of bunker clothes for us
costs about $2,500....So, you know, just whatever
we need to operate to go out the door.    

The respondents’ attorney cross-examined the claimant:

Q.  When you were injured, you said that one of
your people who live in the district that pays
these taxes called and said he had a TV to donate?
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A.  Yes....

Q.  And what is this fellow’s name?

A.  Ed Houston....

Q.  Is he a personal friend of yours?

A.  He is....

Q.  So you were at a friend’s house who happens to
be in your district moving a TV out of his bedroom
so he could probably put in a flat screen TV?

A.  I was at a friend’s house because he was
donating it to the fire department, yes, sir. 

Q.  Did you take possession of the TV on that day?

A.  Not that day....

Q.  At what point in time was this picking up the
TV as opposed to when the actual garage sale was
going to take place?  

A.  Well, our garage sale is in October, and this
was in November.  

Q.  So 11 months away?

A.  Uh-huh.

Q.  And you were going to come pick up that TV in
the garage 11 months later?

A.  No, within just a couple of days.  We have a
storage facility.

Q.  Where is the storage facility?

A.  It is adjacent to our fire station.  We have a
40-foot shipping container, overseas shipping
container, so we pick up donations year-round....
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Q.  Is that what you intended to do, put this TV
in the garage sale?

A.  That is what I did....

Q.  Has it been sold in the garage sale?

A.  Well, it is sitting there waiting to be
sold....

Q.  And these funds from this garage sale go just
to the volunteer fire department or in the general
fund?

A.  Just to the general fund....

Q.  This thing that you were doing while moving
this TV, how did that have anything to do with
actual public safety duties?

A.  If we don’t have the money, we don’t go, we
can’t go, so we have to have the money, so it is
just as important as putting fuel in the truck. 
It is the same thing.

Q.  But you weren’t actually engaged in performing
volunteer public safety duties at the time of
lifting this TV?

A.  That is why we are here, sir.  I think I was.
I think that is just as important as anything
else, fire prevention, everything.  

The claimant testified that he filled out an injury

report on December 1, 2010 and notified the respondents that

he had been involved in an accidental injury.  The claimant

testified that the respondents paid for his first medical

visit and diagnostic testing after the accidental injury.    
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The claimant was seen at Mercy Medical Center on

December 2, 2010, at which time it was noted, “bruise on

right upper arm happened when lifting TV.”  Dr. John T.

Smiley noted on December 2, 2010, “New patient present after

he was carrying a TV yesterday.  At the time he was carrying

this very large TV he did not feel a pop or acute pain but

does state it was uncomfortable.  He now has a large area of

ecchymosis over the right inferior deltoid.”  Dr. Smiley

noted “swelling and pain” on examination of the claimant’s

right shoulder.  The diagnosis was “1.  Muscle tear.”      

Dr. John D. Mertz saw the claimant on December 14,

2010:

62 year old male who was doing fairly well until
he was lifting a TV at work on 11/30.  He felt a
strain.  The next day it started to bruise....He’s
the Beaver Lake Fire Chief.  

PHYSICAL EXAMINATION: He has ecchymosis, pain and
swelling down over the biceps....

Dr. Mertz’s impression was “Suspicion of right rotator

cuff tear with biceps tendon rupture.”  The impression from

an MRI of the claimant’s right shoulder on December 21, 2010

included “a complete tear of both the supraspinatus and

subscapularis tendons.”  Dr. Mertz’s impression on December

23, 2010 was “Acute right shoulder rotator cuff tear
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including subscapularis and biceps tendon subluxation and

probable rupture with proximal migration of the humeral head

on the glenoid....In view of the complexity of this case I’m

going to refer him to Dr. Park for further evaluation and

treatment.”    

Dr. John P. Park noted on January 5, 2011, “Gerald is a

62-year-old right-arm dominant male who is a fireman, who

sustained a traumatic injury to his right shoulder in the

past month.”  Dr. Park’s impression was “Massive rotator

cuff tear, right shoulder....We’ll schedule him for one-day

surgery for a diagnostic arthroscopy and possible repair of

a massive rotator cuff tear based on the findings.”  Dr.

Park performed surgery on January 26, 2011: “Diagnostic

arthroscopy and debridement of torn rotator cuff tissues

right shoulder.”  The post-operative diagnosis was “Massive

unrepairable rotator cuff repair with pseudoparalysis and

synovitis right shoulder.”  Dr. Park performed additional

surgery on March 10, 2011: “Tornier reverse total shoulder

arthroplasty, right shoulder.”  The post-operative diagnosis

was “Rotator cuff arthropathy with pseudoparalysis, right

shoulder.”  Dr. Park noted on March 24, 2011 that the

claimant was “doing extremely well.”  
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A pre-hearing order was filed on July 1, 2011.  The

claimant contended that he was an “employee of Benton County

who reported an injury involving his shoulder on or about

November 30, 2010.  The claim was denied.”  The respondents

contended that the claimant “was not working as a volunteer

firefighter at the time of the accident.  He is a paid

employee of Beaver Lake Fire Dept.  He was not performing

employment services for the Beaver Lake Fire Dept.  See

A.C.A. 14-28-102 that states volunteer firefighters are

covered only when ‘engaged in performing actual volunteer

safety duties.’  Moving a television for a garage sale is

not an actual volunteer safety activity.”    

A hearing was held on September 20, 2011.  Judy

Heineman testified that she was chair of Beaver Lake Fire

Department’s board of directors.    The claimant’s attorney

examined Ms. Heineman:

Q.  You obviously heard Mr. Owen’s testimony.  Did
he notify you following this injury?

A.  Yes, he did.

Q.  Okay.  Do you consider part of his duties
working for the volunteer fire department to be
going and getting these items for a garage sale?  

A.  I do, and the reason I do is that we are a
community of somewhat elderly people, and this
garage sale helps us to support the fire
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department, and these people can’t always
themselves make these deliveries to us because
they don’t have the vehicles they can haul things
in.  They don’t have the physical capability of
doing it, and they want to donate to the fire
department in any way they can because we provide
them a great service in terms of responding to
medical calls and so on.  

Q.  Is it uncommon for someone from the volunteer
fire department to go get items from someone for
this sale?

A.  Not at all uncommon.  

Q.  Okay.  How do you think that that activity
advances the interest of the fire department?

A.  I think primarily it advances the interest of
the fire department by enabling us to raise funds
separate from having to go back to the residents
of the area and ask for an increase in their
yearly membership fees, which are billed out with
their property taxes.  A lot of them really are
not - you know, they are retired and they can’t
afford to be facing additional taxes, but they can
donate to the fire department so that we can sell
and make some money that way, so I think it is a
big benefit to the fire department.  We use the
money to buy vehicles or whatever we need.  

An administrative law judge filed an opinion on

December 19, 2011.  The administrative law judge found,

among other things, that the claimant proved he sustained a

compensable right shoulder injury.  The respondents appeal

to the Full Commission.  
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II.  ADJUDICATION

In adjudicating the instant matter, an administrative

law judge relied on Ark. Code Ann. 20-22-806, “Certification

and classification of fire departments.”  The administrative

law judge also discussed the provisions of Ark. Code Ann.

§20-22-809, a statute which provides workers’ compensation

coverage for volunteer firefighters.  The respondents cite

Ark. Code Ann. §14-28-102(a), a statute which authorizes

county governments to provide workers’ compensation coverage

for volunteer public safety workers.  

Compensability of this case is governed exclusively by

the provisions of Act 796 of 1993.  See Ark. Code Ann. §11-

9-1001(Repl. 2002).  None of the previously-cited statutes

relied upon by the administrative law judge and respondents

are relevant with regard to whether or not the instant

claimant sustained a compensable injury in accordance with

Act 796 of 1993.  Act 796, as codified at Ark. Code Ann.

§11-9-102(4)(Repl. 2002), provides:

(A) “Compensable injury” means:
(i) An accidental injury causing internal or
external physical harm to the body ...
arising out of and in the course of employment and
which requires medical services or results in
disability or death.  An injury is “accidental”
only if it is caused by a specific incident and is
identifiable by time and place of occurrence[.]
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(B) “Compensable injury” does not include:
(iii) Injury which was inflicted upon the employee
at a time when employment services were not being
performed or before the employee was hired or
after the employment relationship was
terminated[.]

  
A compensable injury must be established by medical

evidence supported by objective findings.  Ark. Code Ann.

§11-9-102(4)(D)(Repl. 2002).  “Objective findings” are those

findings which cannot come under the voluntary control of

the patient.  Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-102(16)(A)(i)(Repl.

2002).  

The employee has the burden of proving by a

preponderance of the evidence that he sustained a

compensable injury.  Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-102(4)(E)(i)(Repl.

2002).  Preponderance of the evidence means the evidence

having greater weight or convincing force.  Smith v. Magnet

Cove Barium Corp., 212 Ark. 491, 206 S.W.2d 442 (1947).

An administrative law judge found in the present

matter, “5.  The claimant has proven by a preponderance of

the evidence that he suffered a compensable right shoulder

injury on January 30, 2011.”  The Full Commission affirms

the administrative law judge’s finding that the claimant

proved he sustained a compensable right shoulder injury. 

The claimant is chief of the Beaver Lake Fire Department. 



Owen - G100439 12

The claimant testified that he injured his right shoulder

while helping to move a large television on November 30,

2010.  The claimant testified that he was injured while

moving the television from a homeowner’s bedroom to a

garage, so that the television could be placed in the Beaver

Lake Fire Department’s annual garage sale.  The claimant

testified that proceeds from the garage sale were used for

improvements such as construction of training facilities,

acquisition of equipment for the fire department, and

purchase of fuel for the department’s emergency vehicles.

Judy Heineman, chair of the board of directors for Beaver

Lake Fire Department, testified that she considered the

claimant’s activities on November 30, 2010 to be part of the

claimant’s duties as Fire Chief.  Ms. Heineman testified

that the activity of obtaining items for the fire

department’s garage sale “advances the interest of the fire

department by enabling us to raise funds separate from

having to go back to the residents of the area and ask for

an increase in their yearly membership fees, which are

billed out with their property taxes.”  

An employee is performing employment services when he

is doing something that is generally required by his
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employer.  Engle v. Thompson Murray, Inc., 96 Ark. App. 200,

239 S.W.3d 561 (2006), citing Pifer v. Single Source

Transportation, 347 Ark. 851, 69 S.W.3d 1 (2002).  The test

is whether the injury occurred within the time and space

boundaries of employment, when the employee was carrying out

the employer’s purpose or advancing the employer’s interest

either directly or indirectly.  White v. Georgia-Pacific

Corp., 339 Ark. 474, 6 S.W.3d 98 (1999). 

In the present matter, the Full Commission finds that

the claimant’s injury to his right shoulder occurred within

the time and space boundaries of employment, and that the

claimant was directly advancing the employer’s interest at

the time he was moving the television for placement in the

Beaver Lake Fire Department’s garage sale.  The respondents

argue that the claimant was not performing employment

services but was instead simply helping a friend move a

television.  The respondents essentially state that the

television remained in the homeowner’s residence from

November 2010 until the garage sale in October 2011. 

Nevertheless, the claimant clearly testified on cross-

examination that he picked up the television for the

respondents after the claimant was released from the
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hospital.  The television did not remain in the homeowner’s

residence for 11 months as the respondents imply.  Moreover,

the claimant’s act of moving the television from a bedroom

to a garage benefitted the respondent-employer.  We

reiterate the credible testimony of Judy Heineman that she

considered the claimant’s activity of “going and getting

these items,” i.e., a television, to be part of the

claimant’s employment duties.  

Therefore, the Full Commission finds that the instant

claimant proved by a preponderance of the evidence that he

sustained a compensable injury.  The claimant proved that he

sustained an accidental injury which caused physical harm to

the body.  The claimant proved that the accidental injury

arose out of and in the course of employment and required

medical services.  The injury was caused by a specific

incident and was identifiable by time and place of

occurrence on or about November 30, 2010.  The claimant

established a compensable injury to his right shoulder by

medical evidence supported by objective findings.  

Based on our de novo review of the entire record, the

Full Commission affirms the administrative law judge’s

finding that the claimant proved he sustained a compensable
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injury.  The claimant proved that the medical treatment he

received for his right shoulder following the compensable

injury, including surgery by Dr. Park, was reasonably

necessary in accordance with Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-

508(a)(Repl. 2002).  For prevailing on appeal to the Full

Commission, the claimant’s attorney is entitled to a fee of

five hundred dollars ($500), pursuant to Ark. Code Ann. §11-

9-715(b)(Repl. 2002).

IT IS SO ORDERED.

                                                       
                        A. WATSON BELL, Chairman

                                                       
                        PHILIP A. HOOD, Commissioner

Commissioner McKinney dissents.

DISSENTING OPINION

          I must respectfully dissent from the majority's

opinion that the claimant was found to have sustained a

compensable injury to his right shoulder on November 30,

2010, while performing employment services.  My carefully

conducted de novo review of this claim in its entirety

reveals that the claimant has failed to prove by a

preponderance of the evidence that he was performing
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employment services at the time of the alleged incident that

resulted in injury, nor was he performing services

beneficial to his employer when this incident occurred.  

          It is undisputed that on November 30, 2010, the

claimant, who at that time was chief of the Beaver Lake Fire

Department (BLFD), sustained a “massive” right shoulder

rotator cuff tear with biceps tendon rupture while moving a

television set.  The claimant was initially treated for this

injury the following day at Mercy Medical Center, then by

Dr. John Mertz of Ozark Orthopaedics.  When subsequent

diagnostic studies revealed the severity of the claimant’s

injury, Dr. Mertz referred him to orthopaedic surgeon, Dr.

John Park.  The claimant’s treatment under the direction of

Dr. Park ultimately led to a right reverse total shoulder

arthroplasty. 

          At the time of his hearing of September 20, 2011,

the claimant testified that he had been chief of the BLFD

for three-and-a-half (3½) years.  Prior to becoming chief,

he had served as a volunteer for that fire department for

approximately nine (9) years.  The claimant stated that he

continued in the capacity of a part-time volunteer after he

became fire chief.
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          As chief of the BLFD, the claimant was paid an

annual salary, and he had regular duties which he testified

included supervision, records maintenance, equipment

maintenance, recruiting, and training.  As a volunteer, the

claimant testified that he assisted in fighting fires and

that he responded to EMS calls.  The claimant stated that he

volunteered during his off-time from his regular, salaried

duties.

          In addition to yearly membership fees assessed to

district residents, the claimant testified that the BLFD

depends greatly on monies from an annual garage sale to help

supplement the department’s income.  Beaver Lake Fire

Department Chairman of the Board of Directors, Judy Heinman,

testified that the items for the annual garage sale are

donated by residents within the district, many of them

elderly.  Because some of these elderly residents are unable

to deliver the donated items to the station themselves,

volunteers from the fire department occasionally go to their

homes to pick up the donated items.  According to the

claimant, these items are then stored at a BLFD storage

facility until the sale.
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          Because it is undisputed that the claimant

sustained an injury to his right shoulder while moving a

television set on November 30, 2011, the primary issue in

this claim is whether the claimant sustained this injury in

the course of his employment with the respondent employer. 

Based upon the circumstances surrounding this injury, I find

that the claimant was not performing employment services

when this incident occurred. 

          The claimant credibly testified that he worked as

both a paid employee of the respondent employer and as a

volunteer during his off-time.  According to the claimant’s

testimony, his duties as a paid employee were primarily

administrative in nature, whereas as a volunteer, he

primarily fought fires and responded to EMS calls.  Had the

claimant been injured while fighting a fire in his capacity

as a volunteer, his injury would be covered pursuant to Ark.

Code Ann. §20-22-809(a), in that this statute appears to be

primarily intended to provide workers’ compensation coverage

to volunteer firefighters who might otherwise be ineligible

for such benefits. 

          In the present claim, the time at which the

incident causing injury to the claimant occurred is
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unspecified.  Therefore, whether at the time of the incident

the claimant was acting in his capacity as a “paid” employee

during regular business hours, or as “volunteer” during his

off-time is uncertain.  And, although November 30, 2011,

fell on a Wednesday, and notwithstanding the claimant’s

testimony that he worked “during the day” when other

volunteers were unavailable, we would have to resort to

speculation in order to determine whether the claimant was

injured during his regular work hours or after hours in that

the record is devoid of evidence as to when the incident

specifically occurred.  Even the medical records fail to

provide a specific time of the incident in question: only a

date upon which the clamant was injured.

          What the record does disclose, however, is that

the claimant was off-site, at the home of a district

resident, namely Ed Houston, helping move a television set

when the incident occurred.  Therefore, as the Commission

did in Smith v. City of Fort Smith, 84 Ark. App. 430, 143

S.W.3d 593 (2004), we must examine the nature of the

activity itself in order to make a determination as to

whether the claimant’s activities on the date in question

constitute employment services.
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          During her testimony, Ms. Heinman agreed that she

considers picking up donated items for the BLFD annual

garage sale to be part of the claimant’s job duties in that

it advances the interests of the fire department.  Inasmuch

as the task of picking up donations from elderly residents

who may have neither the means nor the physical capability

of delivering such donations to the department facility may,

in fact, benefit the BLFD, by her own testimony, as chairman

of the board of BLFD directors, Ms. Heinman “just generally

oversees the business of the board.”  Therefore, even though

Ms. Heinman considers the activity of picking up donations

from patrons homes to be a part of the claimant’s job

duties, her testimony fails to reflect that she is the

individual who actually makes that determination.

          Considering the claimant’s testimony that his job

duties were largely administrative in scope, it is highly

unlikely that picking up donations from patrons’ residences

was inherently necessary for the performance of the

claimant’s job as chief.  Moreover, the claimant stated that

his duties as a volunteer consisted of fighting fires and

responding to EMS calls.  Picking up donations in his

capacity as a volunteer, therefore, would also appear to be
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fall short of the “inherently necessary” requirement to

prove compensability in this claim.

          Even if, however, the claimant had proved that

this activity was inherently necessary to the performance of

his duties either in the capacity of chief or as a volunteer

for the department, a finding I specifically do not make,

the claimant has failed to present evidence to support a

conclusion that the act of moving a television from one

location within a friend’s home to another was inherently

necessary for the performance of his job or, for that

matter, that it was actually even related to his work. 

          As previously stated, the claimant injured his

shoulder as he was assisting a district resident, and

admitted friend, move a television from his bedroom to his

garage in anticipation of it being picked up at a later date

and stored for eleven months before being offered for sale

at the annual BLFD garage sale.  The evidence in this claim

fails to establish this man’s age, physical capacity, or his

ability otherwise to deliver the television set to the BLFD

storage facility himself.  Therefore, we do not know if Mr.

Houston fell into the category of residents described by Ms.

Heinman who actually require this type of service. 
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Furthermore, the claimant presented no evidence, nor even

any plausible explanation as to why he was not moving the

television from Mr. Houston’s bedroom directly to the

storage facility.  In this regard, the claimant’s testimony

indicates that Mr. Houston needed the televison set out of

his way in order to make room for the new television he was

having installed, and that the claimant agreed to help move

the old television to his garage.

          The claimant described the television set that he

was moving as being very large and awkward to move. 

Considering the extent of the claimant’s injury, the

televison was also apparently heavy.  This being the case,

we are left to wonder why the claimant did not take the

televison from his friend’s bedroom directly to the BLFD

storage facility in one trip.  Given that the claimant

offered no explanation for this in his testimony, we are

bound to assume only the obvious: that Mr. Houston did not

intend for the televison set to leave his premises on the

day in question.  Because the television was to remain at

Mr. Houston’s premises until some undetermined date, and

was, therefore, to remain under Mr. Houston’s dominion and

control until that time, reasonable minds can conclude that
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it was completely within Mr. Houston’s discretion as to

whether he would follow-through with his intended donation

or whether he would ultimately decide to do something

entirely different with the television.  The fact that the

television set was ultimately picked up by the claimant a

few months later after he got out of the hospital is

immaterial to the fact that it did not leave Mr. Houston's

control or possession a the time the claimant sustained his

injury.

          In conclusion, had the claimant been assisting Mr.

Houston in moving the television set from his bedroom in

order to transport it directly to the BLFD storage facility,

the outcome here might be different.  Under the

circumstances of this claim, to say that the television set

was truly a “donation” at the time in question would be

presumptuous in that such a conclusion is simply not

supported by the facts in this claim.  Considering that it

was never the plan for the claimant to go to Mr. Houston’s

home in order to pick up a television set and bring it back

to the BLFD storage facility, I am constrained from reaching

beyond the stated facts in this case in order to draw such a

conclusion.
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          Therefore, because I find that the claimant was

injured while helping a friend move a television set within

his own residence - a televison set that the man merely

intended to donate at some later date - I find that the

claimant was not engaged in an activity inherently necessary

to his job at the time of this incident, regardless of

whether it occurred within the claimant’s normal working

hours or not.  Further, I find that because Mr. Houston

planned to donate the televison set at some later date, he

was not making an actual donation at the time the claimant’s

injury occurred.  Therefore, I find that the claimant was

not advancing the employer’s interests by assisting Mr.

Houston move a televison set from his bedroom to his garage

to the extent that Mr. Houston still retained control of the

televison set, and he could have easily changed his mind

about donating it at some future date.  Because I find that

the claimant was not engaged in an activity that was

inherently necessary to his job, nor was this activity

advancing the employer’s interest, I find that the claimant

has failed to prove by a preponderance of the evidence that

he was performing employment services at the time of his

injury.  Based upon the above and forgoing, I further find
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that the claimant has failed to meet his burden in proving

that he sustained a compensable injury to his shoulder. 

Accordingly, I must respectfully dissent from the majority’s

opinion.

                                 
                      KAREN H. MCKINNEY, COMMISSIONER


